
 
 
 

COASTSIDE COUNTY WATER DISTRICT 
766 MAIN STREET 

HALF MOON BAY, CA 94019 
 

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS 
 

May 13, 2003 – 7:30 p.m. 
 
 

1) ROLL CALL:  President John Muller called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m.  
Present at roll call were Directors Everett Ascher, Ken Coverdell and Chris 
Mickelsen.  Director Larimer was absent due to a business meeting he was 
attending in Southern California.  Also present were Ed Schmidt, General 
Manager; Anthony Condotti, Legal Counsel; Jim Teter, Engineer; Ed Lambing, 
Superintendent of Engineering and Operations; Gina Brazil, Office Manager; 
JoAnne Whelen, Administrative Assistant; James Marsh, video camera operator 
for MCTV; Dave Mier, former Superintendent of Operations for CCWD; Dr. Iris 
Priestaf, Project Manager, Todd Engineers; and four members of the public: Ric 
Lohman, Carrol DelaFuente, Leonard Woren, and Keith Mangold. 

 
2) PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  Everyone stood for the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
3) INTRODUCTIONS:  The General Manager introduced the newly hired CCWD 

Superintendent of Engineering and Operations, Ed Lambing.  He also made brief 
introductions of each of the members of the audience in attendance, each of whom 
is noted above. 

 
4)  PUBLIC ANNOUNCEMENTS:  At the request of James Marsh, Mr. Condotti 

announced and summarized the March settlement of the Beuth litigation, stating 
that the settlement will eliminate the potential of an appeal.  Essentially, the 
settlement provides for a total of five water service connections to Mr. Bueth, 
three at no cost and two at the District’s standard purchase price of $6,970 per 
connection.  An additional eighteen connections will be furnished by three 
developers who received multiple connections out of the original 305 allocations 
that were distributed in 1998 and 1999, seven of which will be at no cost and 
eleven of which will be at the standard purchase price.  As a condition of the 
settlement, Mr. Beuth is withdrawing a request for legal fees.   

 
James Marsh, Half Moon Bay, made remarks and asked questions related to his 
understanding of the settlement and also questioned when and if information 
regarding the settlement will be made public.  Discussion ensued between Mr. 
Marsh and Mr. Condotti, who clarified some issues for Mr. Marsh and also stated 
that some of Mr. Marsh’s questions were infringing upon attorney/client privilege.  
Mr. Marsh stated that he thinks that this is a very important issue for the CCWD 
Board as well as the community and expressed his belief that the Board should  
divulge as much information as possible regarding the litigation settlement due to 
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the impact it will have on several coastal communities.  President Muller stated 
that in spite of the loss of the lawsuit, he believes that the Board did the best job 
possible for the District as related to the settlement. 

 
5) APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA:   
 
ON MOTION by Director Coverdell and seconded by Director Ascher, the Board 
voted unanimously to approve the Agenda. 
 
6) CONSENT CALENDAR: 

 
A. Requesting the Board to review payment of claims for the month 

ending April 30, 2003 in the amount of $706,478.93 
 

Director Coverdell reviewed all of the reports for the month of April and stated 
that he had found all to be in order.  The General Manager indicated that this 
portion of the report would be revised in format so that all claims will be more 
easily verified and matched to what is shown in the Agenda. 

 
B. Acceptance of Financial Reports  
C. Minutes of the April 8, 2003 Board of Directors Meeting 
D. Monthly Water Transfer Approval Report 
 

ON MOTION by Director Coverdell and seconded by Director Mickelsen, the 
Board voted unanimously to accept the Consent Calendar.   
 
7) REPORT OF THE GENERAL MANAGER: 

 
A. Discussion and possible acceptance of the DRAFT Lower Pilarcitos Creek 

Groundwater Basin Study - Presentation by Iris Priestaf, Project Manager, 
Todd Engineers 

 
The General Manager briefly reviewed the history of the Groundwater Basin 
Study being conducted by Todd Engineers.  Dr. Priestaf then presented a 
draft of the study, including color handouts of her slide presentation.  She 
reviewed how the study had been conducted, what methods had been used, 
study findings and data, how she used that data in the study determinations, 
an overview of economic feasibility, and her recommendations to the Board. 
 
Leonard Woren, El Granada, asked that the presentation be made available 
electronically.  This request was postponed because the provision of an 
electronic version of the study was not in the contract between the CCWD 
and Todd Engineers.  Additionally, the General Manager pointed out that 
the foldout documentation contained in the study report could not be made 
available in electronic form.  He stated that copies of the study would be  
available to the public at a cost of $60.00 each and that a copy of the study 
is available in the District office.  Mr. Woren asked about the feasibility of 
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making the study available to the public on the CCWD website.  He also 
expressed his concern over the environmental impact of water extraction 
done during the study.  Mr. Teter answered by stating that this was a first 
phase study only and that the next phase would include environmental 
impact determinations. 
 
Keith Mangold, El Granada, asked questions regarding the percolation of 
creek water to the aquifer and whether or not Todd Engineers had looked at 
Balboa during the study.  He also asked that a copy of the final report be 
made available to the community at the Public Library.  He then remarked 
that a lagoon, originally seen at the Pilarcitos foot bridge, has not reappeared 
since 1990 and expressed concern about the possibility of serious environ-
mental issues related to the daily fluctuations of water levels because of the 
water being sent to the Ocean Colony Golf Course. 
 
Director Coverdell stated that he had seen an inundation of willows in the 
area of the former lagoon and wondered if a root build-up could be the 
reason for the lagoon disappearance.  Mr. Mangold stated that he has some 
literature he will share related to this issue. 
 
Ric Lohman, Miramar, had questions related to the third to the last slide in 
Dr. Priestaf’s presentation, regarding the costs associated with the change in 
water needs between summer and winter.  President Muller discussed issues 
of water storage and the impact of a large population influx into California. 
 
Dr. Priestaf expressed her desire to have comments from the Board about 
the study draft and the General Manager stated that he would get any 
Director’s comments to her within the next week.  The General Manager 
also asked Dr. Priestaff for a cost estimate for obtaining an electronic 
version of the final report. 

 
B. Discussion and possible approval of an Office Staff Incentive Program, 

which would provide financial incentives for employees who upgrade their 
professional skills 

 
The General Manager described an incentive program under consideration 
for the administrative office staff.  Director Ascher stated his belief that a 
program of this type would be very beneficial to the office staff in order to 
keep them pro-active and motivated to continually upgrade job skills.  The 
General Manager expressed his staunch support of all aspects of the 
proposed incentive program and recommended that the Board support the 
program in its’ entirety.  Director Coverdell said that he is in complete 
agreement with implementing an incentive program but indicated that he has 
some concern about the fiscal impact as it relates to a potential increase in 
water cost from the San Francisco Water District.  Director Mickelsen stated 
that he thinks that the office staff deserves to have the same kinds of  
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opportunities to increase and improve their work skills as the engineering 
and operations staff.  The Board then discussed starting the incentive 
program with a limit of $10,000.  If and when the budget amount 
approaches $10,000., the General Manager will bring this subject back to 
the Board for further direction. 

 
ON MOTION by Director Coverdell and seconded by Director Mickelsen, 
the Board voted unanimously to implement a $10,000.00 incentive program 
for the CCWD office staff. 
 
C. Discussion and possible approval of DRAFT Coastside County Water 

District 2003/2004 Operations and Maintenance Budget 
 

The General Manager expressed appreciation to Directors Coverdell and 
Ascher of the Finance Advisory Committee for their efforts related to the 
draft Budget.  He then reviewed figures related to an expected decrease in 
District revenue.  A projected 25.7% increase in San Francisco Public 
Utilities Commission wholesale water rates, a small reduction in water sales 
revenue, a possible reduction in county property taxes, an expected 
reduction in District interest income, and a projected increase of 6.8% in 
District expenses.  He offered two alternatives for generating the $350,000 
needed to balance the budget.  One involved raising the commodity charge 
and the base rate.  The other option would raise only the commodity charge.  
The Finance Committee recommends raising the commodity charge and the 
base rate.  There was discussion among the Board members regarding 
commercial water rates and the General Manager reminded the Board of the 
need for a public hearing to approve rate increases.   
 
The General Manager then reiterated the five recommendations from the 
Finance Advisory Committee to the Board: 1) Discuss the proposed draft 
budget; 2) approve the expense portion of the budget; 3) direct staff to 
Notice a Public Hearing for the June 10th, 2003 Board meeting regarding a 
possible rate increase; 4) direct staff to prepare a capital improvement 
budget for the May 27th, 2003 meeting of the Finance Advisory Committee; 
and 5) submit a final O&M Budget and CIP Budget to the Board at the next 
Board meeting on June 10th, 2003. 
 
Director Coverdell pointed out possible serious impacts of the projected 
usage charges implemented by the San Francisco Water District over the 
next five years.  He stated his belief that District water management has 
proved to be good at maintaining relatively low increases of water rates.  
Director Ascher remarked on several figures that reflected on the excellent 
fiscal resource management by the District.  Director Mickelsen commented 
on the Groundwater Study as being very beneficial in providing potential 
alternatives to the more expensive San Francisco water.  The General 
Manager will place an ad in the newspaper announcing a Public Hearing for  
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the June 10, 2003 Board meeting, related to the possible water rate increase.  
President Muller then called for a motion and a vote to accept the draft 
budget. 
 

ON MOTION by Director Ascher and seconded by Director Coverdell, a roll 
call vote to accept the CCWD Fiscal 2003/2004 Operation and Maintenance 
Budget Draft was taken as follows: 
  

Director Larimer  Absent 
 Director Ascher  Aye 
 Director Coverdell  Aye 
 Director Mickelsen  Aye 
 President Muller  Aye 

At this time, a short break was taken before proceeding with the meeting and the 
balance of the Agenda. 

D. Discussion of updating Local Agency Investment Fund account information 
and approval of Resolution 2003-05 Authorizing Investment of Coastside 
County Water District Monies in Local Agency Investment Fund 
 
The General Manager explained that this resolution would allow District 
staff to move investment monies to a new investment account.  The current 
account information still shows names of former personnel.  President 
Muller asked that he, as sitting President of the Board, be added to the 
account signature list. 
 

ON MOTION by Direct Ascher and seconded by Director Mickelsen, a roll 
call vote to update the investment fund account information and approve 
Resolution 2003-05 was taken as follows: 
 
 Director Larimer  Absent 
 Director Ascher  Aye 
 Director Coverdell  Aye 
 Director Mickelsen  Aye 
 President Muller  Aye 
 
E. Discussion and possible adoption of Resolution 2003-06 to appoint a 

Coastside County Water District Board member to the Bay Area Water 
Supply and Conservation Agency 

 
The General Manager briefly reviewed the recent formation of the Bay Area 
Water Supply and Conservation Agency (BAWSCA) and the need to 
permanently appoint a CCWD Board member as the District’s 
representative to BAWSCA.  It was noted that the permanent appointment 
needs to be made within sixty (60) days of the formal formation of the Bay 
Area Water Supply and Conservation Agency.  President Muller stated his  
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desire to move forward with the appointment, with Director Mickelsen 
nominated as the CCWD permanent appointee.   

 
ON MOTION by Director Coverdell and seconded Director Ascher, the 
Board voted as follows to formally appoint Director Mickelsen to the 
BAWSCA Board of Directors: 
 
 Director Larimer  Absent 
 Director Ascher  Aye 
 Director Coverdell  Aye 
 Director Mickelsen  Aye 
 President Muller  Aye 
 
F. Discussion and possible direction to staff to publish two (2) CCWD 

Customer Service Newsletters per year 
 

Following a brief review by the General Manager of the proposal to publish 
two newsletters per year, President Muller expressed his belief that this kind 
of community outreach is important, particularly in light of the potential rate 
increase. 
 
Leonard Woren, El Granada, stated that, even though he is not a CCWD 
customer, he would like to see the proposed newsletter posted on the District 
website.  The General Manager verified that this is already planned to occur.   
 
Director Coverdell would like to see the newsletter included in the mailing 
with customer bills in order to save the cost of an additional mailing.  
President Muller asked Ed Lambing to comment regarding his experience 
with outreach at his previous employer in San Jose.  Mr. Lambing expressed 
his belief that the CCWD is much better at public outreach than the San Jose 
company he was with.  The General Manager stated that the weight of the 
newsletter would increase the cost of mailing it with customer bills.  CCWD 
Office Manager Gina Brazil remarked that if the newsletter is mailed out 
with customer bills, there would be the possibility of some customers 
receiving duplicates of the newsletter because they receive more than one 
water bill.  CCWD Administrative Assistant JoAnne Whelen remarked 
about the local printing companies that are being looked at to assist in 
production.   

 
ON MOTION by Director Ascher and seconded by Director Coverdell, the 
Board voted unanimously to direct the CCWD staff to publish two 
newsletters per year. 
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G. Update on recent activities regarding the El Granada Pipeline Project 
Appeals and possible direction to staff regarding the California Coastal 
Commission Hearing for Appeal Nos. A-2-SMC-99-65 & A-1-HMB-99-20 

 
The General Manager drew attention to several letters from former Director 
James Marsh and the Half Moon Bay Fire Protection District and mentioned  
a recent letter from Director James Larimer, copies of which were 
distributed to the Board.  He then reviewed background information 
regarding meetings and communications that have occurred in leading up to 
the establishment of the appeal hearings scheduled for July, 2003.  President 
Muller spoke very positively regarding the outcome of the meeting with 
California Coastal Commission (CCC) staff that he and Director Larimer, 
along with Ed Schmidt, had attended on May 6th, 2003 and stated that the 
Board would continue to support the current stand of the CCWD on the new 
pipeline.  He stated that everyone involved with the CCWD should be very 
proud of General Manager Ed Schmidt, Director James Larimer.  
 
Leonard Woren, El Granada, addressed the Board and stated that he 
believes that the current County LCP update “is a sham” and hopes that it 
will not be allowed to get out of the Planning Commission.  He anticipates 
that the build-out numbers will be lower than those of the LCP and should 
be factored in.  He agrees that the pipeline does need to be replaced “yester-
day” and wants to see an environmental impact report done in order to 
determine if the 16” size is correct. 
 
The General Manager addressed the wording in the Fire Protection District 
letter regarding “increased water supply”.  He is concerned that this wording 
could potentially be misunderstood.  The pipeline does not provide new 
water supplies.  It only moves the existing water supply faster through the 
system.  
 

H. General Manager Activities 
 

The General Manager briefly reviewed his activities for the month of April. 
 
I. Correspondence:  (1)  Letter from San Francisco Public  Utilities 

Commission   (SFPUC) dated April 11, 2003 regarding an update of the 
current level of water storage in the SFPUC system  (2)  Letter from CCWD 
to the City of Half Moon Bay dated May 5, 2003  (3)  Letter dated May 5, 
2003 from State of California -Health and Human Services Agency - 
Department of Health Services regarding Bacteriological Routine Samples 
collected on March 17, 2003 
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The General Manager briefly reviewed correspondence that the District had 
received in April.  Letter number one from the SFPUC outlined current 
levels of water storage in the system and the General Manager pointed out 
the storage level of the Pilarcitos reservoir is up 4% in the past month, 
which President Muller agreed is good to see.  The Board then discussed 
priority versus non-priority water connections related to letter number two. 
 
Regarding letter number three, the General Manager briefly reviewed the 
situation that had arisen from faulty transit of CCWD water samples in 
March.  The State of California Department of Health Services wrote to the 
CCWD stating that “the Department does not find the District in violation of 
the total coliform maximum contaminant level (MCL) in March, 2003”, 
although their investigation could not determine why the March samples had 
tested positive for coliform.  The General Manager said that there are still a 
couple of issues to resolve with the Department of Health Services and he 
will follow up with them. 
 

8) ENGINEER'S REPORT: 
 

A. Engineering Projects Received in April, 2003 
 

No projects were received in April, 2003. 
 
B. District Engineer Work Status Report  

 
Mr. Teter offered the monthly Work Status Report as project status 
information only, stating there has not been much change from the previous 
month’s report on current engineering work assignments.  One Coastal 
Development Permit appeal has been submitted related to the paving and 
drainage improvements at the Alves Tank Site. 

 
C. Review of Resolution 831, Sections A and B regarding the Initial Submittal 

Process of Water Service Extensions and Water System Improvements 
 

Mr. Teter reviewed the CCWD process for initial submittals due to 
questions that had been raised at the April Board meeting related to the 
Initial Submittal that had been received from Schumacher Interests, Inc. for 
the Moss Beach Highlands development.  He explained that the purpose of 
the Initial Submittal process is to get basic information to the developer 
early in the project so that appropriate and timely planning can occur and the 
determination can be made as to whether or not the project can be moved 
ahead.  He stated that complications related to the building of a more 
complex development could be made simpler with the use of the CCWD’s 
new hydraulic model because it can furnish a developer with much more 
specific information.  The downside is that no one in the District is trained 
to use the model and thus anyone who would like to use it must be referred 
to Mr. Rudi Metzner, who built it, which would imply the District’s support 
of a specific vendor.   
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Mr. Teter would like the Board to consider amending the portion of 
Resolution 831 pertaining to the Initial Submittal process so that it clarifies 
who is responsible for the cost of consulting engineer services.  He  
recommended that the amendment should specify that all costs of the Initial 
Submittal will be paid by the developer and that if a developer needs to 
have an outside engineering firm consulted, the District should retain the 
services of the consultant of their choice, to work under the direction of 
District staff, with all costs paid by the Developer.  This would ensure that 
the District would remain in control of selecting consultants who will be 
doing work that becomes a permanent part of the CCWD system. 

 
The General Manager stated that he believes that CCWD offers developers 
the best of both worlds in that Mr. Teter is able to perform some functions 
of the initial submittal process and the new hydraulic model offers them a 
way to get more specific information.  He also expressed his support for Mr. 
Teter’s recommendations for amending Resolution 831 and urged the Board 
members to remain in control of selecting outside engineering consultants.  
Additionally, he suggested that the Board direct staff to return with modified 
recommendations to modify Resolution 831, Sections A and B, at the next 
Board meeting on June 10th and President Muller agreed to this, adding that 
the General Manager had the Board’s consensus to follow through. 

 
9) OPERATIONS REPORT: 

 
A. Water Service Connections Installed, Priority and Non-Priority 
B. Capital Improvement Program Progress 
C. Water Sample Report, Local Production, Water Purchases, Leaks, etc. 
 

All three reports were very briefly reviewed by Ed Lambing, the District’s 
new Superintendent of Operations and Engineering, with some brief 
remarks made by Board members.  President Muller expressed his 
appreciation for the good start Mr. Lambing has had in his new position 
related to the ways that the District staff and the General Manager have 
made Mr. Lambing welcome, including a ready vehicle and excellent 
support. 
  

10) MEETINGS ATTENDED/SCHEDULED – BOARD OF DIRECTORS: 
 

President Muller briefly discussed meetings he had attended in April.  He spoke 
on water quality and quantity at a meeting of the Board of Supervisors (along with 
approximately 40 to 50 people in attendance) in Monterey.  Additionally, he and 
the General Manager attended a session of the Association of Bay Area 
Governments (ABAG) at the end of April where Mayor Willie Brown spoke 
about Hetch Hetchy development.  At the same meeting, President Muller said 
that he also had the good fortune to speak with the Public Utilities Commission 
Manager, Pat Martell. 
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11) AGENDA ITEMS AND DIRECTOR COMMENTS: 

 
President Muller requested a closed session at the June meeting of the Board so 
that they may discuss personnel matters. 
 
 

12) ADJOURN:   The meeting was adjourned at 10:22 p.m.  The next meeting of the 
Board of Directors will be held on June 10, 2003 at 7:30 p.m. 

 
 
 
 
 
      Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
      ____________________________________ 
      Ed Schmidt, General Manager 
 
APPROVED: 
 
 
____________________________________ 
John Muller, President 


